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February 14th, 1959. 

ITEMS DISCUSSED 

Paras. 

1 . Capital case (J.J . Vollman) 

5. Arrow (CF-105) aircraft ; undertaking to pay 
development costs; decision to termi nate 
devel opment 

10. Inflation; discussions with members of 
Parliament 

14. C.P.R. steamship service between Vancouver 
and Vi ctoria; continuation 
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Si:.CR;;:T 

CABINET CONCLUSIONS 

A m~eting of the Cabinet was h~ld in the 
Privy Council Chamber on Saturday, February 14t h, 
1959, at 9 :00 a .m. 

Prese,nt : 

The Prime Minist~r 
(Mr . D1efenbaker) in the Chair, 

The Minister of Public 1::orks 
and Acting Minister of Defence Production 

(Mr . Green), 
The Minister of Finance 

(Mr . Fleming) , 
The Minister of Veterans Affairs 

(Mr . Brooks), 
The Minister of Transport 

(Mr . Hees), 
The Solicit or Gener al 

(1-lr . Bale" r) , 
The Minister of National Def ence 

(Mr . Pearkes) , 
The Minister of Trade and Commerce 

(Mr . Churchill), 
The Minister of Justice 

(Mr . Fulton), 
The Minister of Fishe ries 

(Mr. Mac Lean), 
The Postmaster General 

(Mr . William Hamilton ), 
Th2 Minister without Portfolio 

(Mr . Macdonnell) , 
The Minister 1-,i thout Portfolio 

( Mr . Bro1·me ) , 
Th(;; Minister of Mines and Technical Surveys 

(Mr . Comtois), 
The Minister of National Hi!altr. and Welfare 

(Mr . Monteith), 
The Secretary of State for External Affairs 

(Mr . Smith) . 

The Secretary to the Cabinet 
(Mr . Bryce) . 
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Various m2ans ,,:e r :. consider : d for 
r e solvi ng the apparent d~adlock in t he Cabinet 
on this issue . Ii: was conside:r~d whether or not 
a majority of, say, two thirds should b~ r equired, 
either to sanctio-n .i: xe cutlon in any case , or at 
least to act contrary to the r ~com~ndation of t he 
j ury for mercy. It was believed that traditional 
practices of Cabi nets in the past gav~ no guide 
in this matter . 

It was finally consider .;d that, in vi<! 1-1 
of the serious division of opinion and th" r Jcommendation 
for commutatl on that had been made by the Solicitor 
General and the ~11nis'Cer of Justic e., , as th~ r e sponsible 
law officers of the government, it would no t bE: proper 
to decide upon execution . 

4 . The Cabinet , ther..fore , after most 
exhaustive discussion, decided that the s~ntence of 
death imposzd upon J.J . Vollman, Jr . , convlcted of 
murder by the Supreme Court of New Brunswick in 
Fredericton in November, 1958, should be commuted 
to lif2 imprisonment . 

(Im order in eouneil was pass~d accordingly; 
F. C. 1959- 184 , Feb . 14). 

Arrow (CF- 105) aircraft ; undertaking to pay development 
---~c~o~s~t~s~; decision to t e rminate d~ve l~o~p~m~e~n~t,:._ ___ _ 

-(Pre vious reference Feb . 10) 

5 . Mr. Green , as Ac~~-Min1Ster of Defence 
?reduction, state d that it ,,,as nace ssary to reach a 
doc1s1on as to 1·1he th-: r or not a clear undertaking should 
be given t o the Hvro Aircraft Company that the gove rnment 
1·1ould mee t thz expens.: s involved in continuing deve lopment 
until notice of t ~rmination of t h,: contract was given . 
The comyany had noted that the costs of thi s deve lopment 
wer. , in fac t , lik~ly t o exceed t h: financial limitations 
that had been previously se t on t he pr ogramm~, and that, 
unless these f i nancial limitations ws re increased, i t 
would b.:, nece ssary f or t hc,m now to begin laying off 
.)2rsonn~1 unt i l such time as the contr act was extended 
or t2 rminatead . The Minist~r proposed t o !\=ply saying 
that the company would be pai d r easonable and prope r 
costs incurred undar the development contract until it 
1.~a.s t -e rm1nated . 

6 . The Minist~r of Finance said the Treasury 
Board had withhelc' approval of proposals of this kind in 
r ecent weeks and should not b·? ovc. r - riddcn 1n this matte r 
but should be allowed to consider it agai n . H.- noted 
that the board was confronted with too many such fa.its 
accomplis bY ministers or dapartments in taking on 
commitments t hat ~xceeded the financial limitations 
t hat had been previously established. 
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7 . In the discus_s_~~-tili s prceosal, 
the opinion 1<as «xpr.-ss-c d U'ii.t, if t!1is undertaking 
w~r -, nO\~ giv .. n to ,,vro, it 1•:ould incroas.:: thEe 
gove rnment's exp~nditure undesirably on this contract; 
no such unde rtaking should be g i ven but, instead, a 
decision should be tak,,n f orthwith on t he t e rmination 
of the deve lopment contract . On this latt.:: r proposal 
it was noted that the Cabine t wa s c l,,arly of one mind 
that work on the Arro1-: should b,: d~scontinu~d . A 
de c i s ion on the matt .. r had practical ly b~en t&k=n 
sorr. : w, cks ago, but it had been thought that t h.;; 
Cabinet De fe nce Committe~ should mJ" t and d i scuss 
it again with the military advise rs of th; government . 
This had now b<>en done and the c ommltt.:e had recommended 
t e rmi nation . 

8 . In further discuss i o_l)_ the following 
points em~rged : 

(a) When a decis i on i,as announced 
it would be desirable to say as much 
as possible about arrangE-ments with the 
UnitJd States on pro duction shari ng . 
It 1-.as not cl,.,ar why t he stat~ment on 
that subject had be~n d ~layed . It 
should be r e cogni z~d, howe ve r, that 
it was not possible t o g ive Parliam,mt 
any f i rm assurance a s t o t M scale o f 
the orde rs that tne United State s would, 
in f act p l ace unde r t he production 
sharing arrangements, even though the 
Secr~tary o f De f ence and o the rs in the 
U. S . administration w1: r ~ l'le ll dispos ed 
t o plac" such o rd~rs . 

( b) No member of Cabinet pr~sent 
,,,as oppos?d t o the t e rmina tion of the 
de vdopment of th"' ,-.rro1<, although it 
was r acognize d t hat the Minist-.: r of 
Labour, who csas no t present, ,-,as 
i mpre ss.:d with tha •.:mpl oym;,nt probl-,m 
that such action wou l d create . 

( c ) I n the stat~ment on this 
matte r in Septemb<' r, it had been said 
that de ve lopmt:nt would be cont inued 
until March . It was noted, how,;v..,r, 
that the circums t ances which had been 
s poken of in that state ment had chang,:d 
in t he meant i m~, parti cularly in regard 
to t he crisis ove r Quc:.noy, e.nd 1:he 
government , 1n t he present circumstances, 
would be justified i n de c i d i ng t o 
t o' rminate now the de v,, lopmcnt programme , 



http://data2.archives.ca/e/e040/e000983300.gif

 

5 

( d) It was point•J d out that 
the gove rnm; nt faced a SJrious 
decision in regard t o the equipment 
of the hir Division of the R. C. h . F . 
in ~urope . The replacement for the 
F-86 in the ,tir Division might cost 
ove r $500 million . In fact , no 
decision had yet been taken by ths: 
Chie fs of Staff or the Minlst<? r of 
National Defence to recommend 
r eplacement, and it mi ght be th~t 
missiles would be us~d instead, or 
some other course followed . 

(e) It ,,as also point.;,d out 
that the government faced the 
possibility that the R. C. 11 . F . might 
be using interceptor aircraft to 
defend i urope but not to de fend 
Canada i tself, which would be defended 
by American interceptors . This would 
create quite a political issu~ . On 
the other hand, it ,,,as no t ed t hat the 
R. C. A. F. would b~ using Bomarcs to 
defend Canada, and no d<"Cision "as being 
proposed now t o us~ aircraft in Burope . 
This issue was not directl y r e lated t o 
th-.: decision on the Arro1·: . 

(f) It was agr,ed that othe r 
minist~rs should t,.::, pres~nt fo r this 
major decision, particularly t he 
Ministe r o f Def~ncc Production . Th~ 
final d~cision should t h~r e forc be 
tak,m on Tuesday ne xt and Mr .. ◊ 'Hurley 
be aski d to be present, ever. at th~ 
cost of having to cancel his appointment 
in Halifax t ha t day. 

(g) h staterren t should be made in 
the House of Commons at ths- san,, time 
that the company was notifi-:;d of th-, 
t ermination, and that statement should 
be r eady when the final d<:ci sion was 
taken on Tuesday. 

9 , The Cabine t agreed that thL final 
decision on discontinuing t he d~velopment o f the 
11rro" (CF-105) aircraft should be taken at a me•::t llng 
of the Cabin~t on Tuesday, February 17th, and the 
decision when made should be announced for':h.:ith t o 
?arliament at the sam:, tim<e that the: company was 
informed of 1 t. 


